December, 1966

Volume 11, Number 4

FROM THE PRESIDENT. . .

"Where the action is. . ."

These four words describe the feelings of some NCFR members about the annual meeting in Minneapolis And "action" was truly in evidence there - in thinking, in motivation, in deepened commitment, in interprofessional interchange, or in inquiry. To the extent that such action was meaningful, it was chiefly the resultant of forces generated by the many committee members and officers who gave their energies for the common good: a vital NCFR.

Tvan Nye, as 1965-66 president, encouraged innovation. Under his leadership Executive Committee and Board members, representing YOU, worked to incorporate Family Theory into the Research Section; struggled through a constitution revision; provided a more adequate retirement plan for the executive officer; set up a family life education commission to study curricula: K-12. The potentials of NCFR-sponsored workshops and of a new journal to apply research to action programs moved closer to reality through committee action. Under the editorship of Marv Sussman, the JOURNAL OF MARRIAGE AND THE FAMILY continues to provide a distinctive and significant service to family researchers, educators, and counselors everywhere. Announcement of G. A. Kooy of the Netherlands as International Editor promises a new dimension for the JOURNAL. The work of the Osborne award committee culminated in the presentation of the first award to Roberta Frasier.

Ruth Jewson added to her effective Executive Officer job a myriad of responsibilities and thoughtful details connected with holding the meetings in Minneapolis. Pam Veerhusen and her committee on Local Arrangements did a superb job of setting the stage and oiling the wheels for conference movement. Thanks to the patient, persistent efforts of Murray Straus, conferees went home with copies of Proceedings in hand. As Section Chairmen, Catherine Chilman, Roy Rodgers, Vic Christopherson, Dick Hey, and Dale Womble built a program packed with timely and relevant material. To each of these and dozens not mentioned, to those whose terms on committees expire, go our thanks for an NCFR year and an NCFR annual meeting with "action".

And ACTION may well be the by-word for us in the short year ahead. Interest in family life education in local communities has never been keener. Resources of professional and lay leadership are being overtaxed. The newly-established NCFR Commission on Family Life Education hopefully will provide some guidelines for those desperately seeking help in this area.

State and regional councils, as shown in Minneapolis, represent a vital and vigorous movement in the family life field. At the local level their individual and joint efforts are needed to provide depth and perspective to both on-going and hastily-conceived programs. To encourage and strengthen their work is a major item on the agenda of the NCFR Executive Committee this year. As NCFR assumes publication of the Family Life Coordinator, another channel opens for support of these councils which represent professionals-in-action.

In a variety of ways concern is being expressed by NCFR members about another dimension of action, an under-the-surface fermenting kind of action. Discussions concerning the new publication brought some of this into the open. Feelings have been expressed directly and indirectly, objectively and heatedly about future functions of NCFR. How and when and whether such a dilemma is resolved depends in part on the extent to which each of us can identify his professional well-being with that of all the rest.

The key word in the name of our organization is COUNCIL. Now if ever the need is critical for an organized, informed forum where leaders from education, research, counseling, community services and related fields can meet for mutual professional growth. To divide into "camps": researchers vs practitioners; sociologists vs "others"; "in-group" vs "out group" can result only in dissipation of professional energies and efforts, provincialism in orientation, and weakening any potential for developing a logical approach to sound national family policy creation.

Communication across the "fences" of academic disciplines has never been simple and becomes increasingly difficult with increased specialization. But action programs involving lay or professional

workers need the stability and rigor of a research base. And research takes on different dimensions under the glaring light of field application. Furthermore human personalities and families - even the "family of mankind" - are not yet operating neatly within the confines of one academic ideology. So we who propose to serve families, to help them help themselves, can perhaps do our greatest service by continuing to meet in council - with mutual respect, if not admiration - with mutual trust, if not enthusiasm - with mutual open-mindedness, if not understanding.

During the months ahead every NCFR member is invited to apply his or her constructive thinking to ways we can extend the outreach and deepen the impact of the Council. Our diversity should be the source of our greatest strength. Let the Executive Committee know how their decisions may most adequately represent YOU. And tell others in family-serving professions, lay leaders out in day-to-day change-groups how you and they together gain through meaningful interaction. Can we count on YOU to help YOUR National Council on Family Relations become an ever more dynamic force "where the action is"?

William M. Smith, Jr. President

ACTIVITIES OF NCFR MEMBERS

RICHARD N. HEY, University of Minnesota, addressed a Methodist Ministers' School for California and Nevada Ministers in San Francisco recently on the topic "New Morality."

LILLIAN M. SNYDER is currently a doctoral student at the Columbia University School of Social Work.

AMY JEAN HOLMBLADE KNORR, University of Arizona, is working as advisor to AID students in home economics and as consultant on curriculum development in home economics at secondary level in Arizona and California.

HARRY L. MEYERS, California lawyer, recently visited NCFR members in countries abroad.

BLAINE PORTER spent 10 days in Athens as consultant for the U.S. Educational Foundation in Greece. After a year at the London School of Economics and Political Science, he has returned to Brigham Young University as Acting Dean in the College of Family Living.

JOHN G. ALLEN, M.D., Corning, New York, is particularly interested in the field of Sex Education for Teenagers as it relates to his practice as an obstetrician and gynecologist. He has worked with the Junior High Level for the past eight years, and was awarded an Honorary Life Membership by the National Congress of Parents and Teachers because of his contributions. He has served on a panel on "Sex Education, A School Responsibility" with Dr. EVELYN DUVALL at the State University of New York, College at Cortland. This fall he gave a paper entitled "Sex Education for Teenagers" at the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists District II meeting. This summer he had an appointment with the Chief of the Bureau of Secondary Curriculum Development for the University of the State of New York, to help plan a curriculum for the presentation of Sex Education in the school program of New York State.

ELEANOR LUCKEY, Children's Bureau, Welfare Administration, U.S. Dept. of HEW, and Univ. of Connecticut, has collaborated with Bethel Paris on A Longitudinal Study in Marital Satisfaction.

NORMA NEWMARK, President of the Tri-State Council on Family Relations, had an article on Human Relations in the February Journal of Industrial Arts Education.

JOHN and VALERY CRIST have been involved in a new experimental project in Multiple Family Group Therapy at the Child Guidance Center in Portland, Oregon. Dr. Crist is serving as an active co-therapist and Mrs. Crist as an observer-therapist.

MICHAEL SPORAKOWSKI III is at the Dept. of Home and Family Life, 230 Sandels Bldg., Florida State University, Tallahassee, Florida 32306, after having taught a seminar on family problems at the Univ. of Illinois, Division of Child Development and Family Relationships. He finished the Univ. of Minnesota's post-doctoral training program in marriage counseling June 10th.

EDA LeSHAN, Manhattan Society for Mental Health, Inc., has had another article in the New York Sunday Times, on Overprivileged Children; and is one of three authors of a new book intended to help non-professional personnel in working with the elderly.

The Reverend RANDALL BLACKALL, Hamden, Connecticut, has written an article for a recent issue of Cover Line, the newsletter of the Natural Family Planning Association of Connecticut.

ALEXANDER W. MORRISON, Director of Psychological Services at Polytechnic Institute of Brooklyn, has recently established a private practice in personal, family, and related counseling at One Hanson Place, Williamsburg Bank Building, Brooklyn, New York.

CARL E. BIELBY is the new Director of the Dept. of Family Life and Social Services for the Metropolitan Detroit Council of Churches.

ELOF NELSON has returned to his position as Director, Dept. of Religion and Health, Fairview Hospital, Minneapolis, Minn. His book, "Let's Look at Marriage," will shortly be published by Knox Press.

DAVID EDENS, San Antonio, Texas, is co-author with his wife of "Why God Gave Children Parents," published by Broadman Press. The book deals with the responsibility of parents to their children in all areas of family life -- religious, sexual, social, physical, and intellectual and offers practical help on questions and problems of growing children with particular emphasis on their Christian nurture and growth.

JOSEPH S. HIMES, North Carolina College at Durham, has a Fulbright award to lecture in Sociology at Madras University, India. He will be there until next spring.

JOSEPH BENNETT HENRY, Arcadia, California marriage counselor, was honored with an honorary L.H.D. degree at the Otterbein College Commencement on June 5th.

Msgr. IRVING A. DeBLANC, Lake Charles, Louisiana, is conducting a round the world tour in connection with the IUFO Conference in New Delhi in December.

JOHN E. MAYER, formerly at the Univ. of Florida, is spending the next academic year as a Visiting Staff Member at the London School of Economics.

The Reverend and Mrs. ROGER JAMES TURRELL announce the opening of The Turrell Clinic in Family Relationships in North Palm Beach, Florida. The clinic will offer marital counseling with complete evaluations for doctors, business, education and industry.

GORDON SHIPMAN, formerly at the University of Wisconsin, has accepted a position as Chairman of the Dept. of Sociology and Anthropology at the Wisconsin State University in Stevens Point.

BERNARD J. OLIVER, JR., Professor, Chapman College, Orange, California, has written a new book, "How to Be a Successful Person: A Psychological Guide for Effective Living."

FRANCIS G. STEWART is now Director of Admissions and Records, Buffalo State College, Buffalo, New York

DON W. RAPP, formerly at the University of Florida, is now at the Institute of Human Development, Florida State University, Tallahassee.

The activities of ELIZABETH J. MIDDLETON have included speaking at and consulting with various YWCA's, parent-youth leagues, women's clubs, church groups, and PTA's in North Carolina. She is currently teaching at North Carolina State University, Raleigh.

FREDERICK HUMPHREY, Assistant Professor of Family Relations at the University of Connecticut, was a staff member at an Institute on Elementary School Guidance, given at University of Connecticut in June. This winter, Dr. Humphrey will serve as a "training specialist" in a group therapy program being offered to personnel of the Mansfield State Training School for the Mentally Retarded.

BENJAMIN SCHLESINGER, Univ. of Toronto, will be at the Dept. of Social Sciences, Univ. of West Indies, Jamaica until August, 1967.

AMRAM SCHEINFELD, author in social science, has been honored with a Saturday Review - Anisfield-Wolf Award for his book, "Your Heredity and Environment," in recognition of its contributions to better human understanding and the improvement of race relations. The book, published in 1965 by J. B. Lippincott, succeeds the author's previous works on human heredity, the first of which, "You and Heredity," appeared in 1938.

ROBERT G. WALKER, formerly chaplain at Lenoir Rhyne College, North Carolina, is now Southeastern Regional Director of the National Lutheran Campus Ministry, one of six national field offices for the United States and Canada. This last spring, Mr. Walker and his wife taught an eleven week course in "Preparation for Family Living" at the Catawba Valley Technical Institute.

SANDER LATTS, assistant professor of Family Studies and Child Development, Univ. of Minnesota, has recently received his Ph.D., and is serving as Staff Marriage Counselor and a Coordinator of College Teacher Training at the U. of M. Dr. Latts served as Project Coordinator of the St. Paul Neighborhood Youth Corps Project this summer, and will serve as a consultant on venereal disease to the St. Paul Health Dept. His article "The Four Child Family," appeared in Family Life in July.

ELBA CRUM, a retired staff member of the Seattle Public School System, was honored with a Certificate of Recognition from the American Social Health Association for her long and dedicated work in the field of family life education.

MORRIS B. SEIDELMAN is executive director of Family Services of Greater Utica, New York, and has been teaching courses in Marriage and the Family at Utica College of Syracuse University.

SYLVIA SACKS, Supervisor of Family Life Education at the Marriage Council of Philadelphia, recently had an article published in the new journal, <u>Adolescence</u>, entitled "Widening the Perspectives on Adolescent Sex Problems." She was also selected for review in the 1965-66 edition of <u>Who's Who of American Women and Dictionary of International Biographies</u> 1966-67.

HELEN I. DRIVER, Coordinator, Family Life Education Program, Dane County Mental Health Center, helped set up a TV Family Life Program for Parents in Madison, Wisconsin, this spring. The programs consisted of lectures, dialogues and panels, with a live studio audience of eight to sixteen parents sharing their ideas, opinions and experiences. Plans are underway for two series in the coming school year: "Guiding Your Child Toward Maturity" and "Understanding Your Teenager." Information may be secured from Dr. Driver, Dane County Mental Health Center, 2059 Atwood Ave., Madison, Wisconsin 53704.

DOUGLASS BROWN, formerly at Florida State University, is now Professor of Sociology and Social Welfare at Richmond (Virginia) Professional Institute, where he will continue to teach undergraduate and graduate courses in Marriage and the Family.

JOSEPH B. MANN, Director, Southwest Counseling Service, Rock Springs, Wyoming, reports that a recent Family Life Conference for the State of Wyoming, sponsored by his agency, created so much enthusiasm that plans are now for this to become an annual meeting. He is interested in organizing a Family Relations Council in Wyoming in the Intermountain area.

The Reverend and Mrs. FRANK P. FIDLER, United Church, Toronto, participated in the Family Life Leader Training Institutes under the World Council of Churches in the Caribbean this summer.

LEONE B. KELL has retired from Kansas State University and has been appointed by the United Church Board of World Ministries (Congregational) to a three-year term as teacher of home economics at Kobe College, Okadayama, Nishinomiya, Japan.

J. S. McCRARY, Professor of Sociology, Hanover College, Hanover, Indiana, will be at the University of Baghdad, Iraq, until September, 1967.

The Very Rev. L. D. CANON GOTTSCHALL has announced the establishment of an interdenominational Pastoral Counseling Institute in Oakland, California. Dr. Gottschall's present activity involves religious psychotherapy applied in private interviews for various groups, pre-marital and marital counseling, child and adolescent guidance, geriatric counseling and orientation, alcoholic rehabilitative counseling, suicide prevention and related services. He also uses a group or class approach to assist in Christian dynamic growth. He recently completed a tour of lectures in Europe for child and family welfare and therapy as it relates to church and community.

MARGARET M. JACOBSON, Extension Specialist in Family Life, Michigan State University, represented NCFR at the University of Michigan's 19th Annual Conference on Aging in September.

KENNETH I. HARTMAN is serving as one of the University Pastors on the staff of the new United Christian Center at The Ohio State University, where the United Presbyterian Church, U.S.A., the United Church of Christ, the Evangelical United Brethren and the Church of the Brethren are working in a united ministry.

LESTER KIRKENDALL, professor of Home Economics, Oregon State University, and MARY CALDERONE, M.D., Executive Director of SIECUS, worked with a group of school and community people in building a curriculum in family living including sex education in the County of Sacramento, California, in October.

MICHAEL NEWTON, M.D., became the Director of the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists in August. He has also been appointed Clinical Professor of Obstetrics and Gynecology at the University of Chicago.

RUTH E. DAVIS, Extension Home Economist, Human Relations, is back at the Univ. of New Hampshire after spending a year as County Home Economist at Lihue, Hawaii.

Rabbi JESHAIA SCHNITZER was co-chairman of a Subcommittee for the Study of Divorce, Commission on Synagogue Relations of Federation of Jewish Philanthropies of New York. DAVID R. MACE, Executive Director of the American Association of Marriage Counselors, and Nathan Goldberg, Yeshiva Univ., presented papers at a Conference on Divorce in the Jewish Community in New York in October.

WANDA YOUNG, high school home economics teacher in Regina, Sask., Canada, was elected President of the Canadian Home Economics Association at their biennial convention in July. She acted as chairman for one of the sessions entitled "Conference on the Family and Its Social Implications." The Association's next convention will be in Regina in July, 1968.

DOROTHY B. KAUFMAN, formerly at the University of Michigan, is presently teaching the sociology course in Marriage at Macomb County Community College, Warren, Michigan.

MARTIN BRAVIN has been appointed Professor of Psychology at St. Mary's College, Notre Dame, Ind. He will continue hispart time private practice in marriage counseling, family therapy and individual psychotherapy as well as remain consultant to the Methodist Pastoral Care and Counseling Center in South Bend. Dr. Bravin conducted a workshop on Sex and Morality for the International Congress of Parents Without Partners in Chicago in July.

AARON L. RUTLEDGE, Merrill-Palmer Institute, and Mrs. Rutledge spent a month this past summer taking part in professional conferences in the Philippines and Japan.

WILLIAM D. BROWN, Stephens College, Columbia, Missouri, served as director for a summer institute entitled "The Clergyman in Premarital Counseling" at the Stephens College in June. The four-day institute was attended by clergymen throughout the middle west, representing many denominations. Major lectures and discussions were delivered by W. CLARK ELLZEY, WILLIAM H. GENNE, ARTHUR G. RIEWALD, JOHN CHARLES WYNN and WILLIAM D. BROWN.

LEONA J. SMITH, Union College Character Research Project, Schenectady, New York, attended the 18th International Congress of Psychology in Moscow this fall. She reported on it to the American Psychological Association in New York in September, along with nine other panelists. She recently completed a College Mates Study with Wayland Baptist College students, Plainview, Texas.

ARTHUR L. JOHNSON, Professor of Sociology, Univ. of Minnesota, presented a paper entitled, "Is the Welfare Image Compatible with an Affluent Society?" at a regional meeting of the Minnesota Welfare Association in October.

BERT GLASSBERG, M.D., St. Louis, Missouri marriage counselor, spoke before ED RYDMAN's Council for Family Life Education in Dallas in September in an effort to stimulate the implementation of a public school curriculum program. He addressed the Missouri Academy of General Practice on "Marital Infidelity" in October. An article entitled "Steady Dating - In or Out," written by Dr. Glassberg, will appear in the December special issue of PTA Magazine.

EDNA O. MEYERS has recently received her Ed.D. from Teachers College. She is chief of Psychological Therapy at Northside Center, a psychiatric child guidance clinic focusing on treatment for the entire family in New York. She has been developing a program geared towards increasing cognitive and interpersonal skills within the Harlem community, particularly among the underprivileged, works with parents and children within the clinic setting, and conducts seminars for teachers in the Harlem schools.

DONALD LONGWORTH, formerly of Bowling Green State University, and CLARK ELLZEY, formerly of Stephens College, have joined the faculty of Texas Technological College, Lubbock, Texas, in the Dept. of Home and Family Life.

The Reverend LEANDER TROY, formerly of Washington, D.C., is now at Carmelite Priory, Chicago, Ill.

EMILY H. MUDD has retired as Director of Marriage Council of Philadelphia. A portrait of Dr. Mudd was unveiled at Marriage Council's Annual Meeting Banquet October 19th. Dr. Mudd will continue her work as Professor of Family Study at the University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine.

Dr. and Mrs. PAUL GLASSER, Univ. of Michigan, will be teaching at the Univ. of Philippines for a year.

MARY JANE HUNGERFORD, with WILLIAM HARTMAN as co-therapist, has established at the American Institute of Family Relations a group counseling program for wives seeking help in sexual response. Both physiological and psychological therapy is provided, and medical consultation is available.

REBECCA LISWOOD, M.D., is Adjunct Professor at Adelphi University, teaching Marriage and Child Care. Her first book "First Aid for a Happy Marriage" is now available as a paper-back. Her new book, "A Common Sense Approach to Subsidizing Young Marrieds," is due soon for publication by Simon & Schuster.

ETHEL NASH has transferred from the Bowman-Gray Medical School at Winston-Salem to the Medical School at the University of North Carolina, where she will serve as Clinical Associate Professor of Obstetrics and Gynecology.

MATTHEW SPETTER, Society for Ethical Culture, gave a series of six lectures in October and November at the Ethical Culture Community Forum, Riverdale, New York, on "Men and Women: The Vital Quest for Human Identity."

F. IVAN NYE, immediate Past President of NCFR, is now chairman of the Dept. of Sociology at Washington State University.

JOAN ALDOUS, University of Minnesota, presented a paper on "Lower-Class Male's Integration into Community and Family" before the Family Section of the Sixth World Congress of Sociology in Evian, France in September.

HIRSCH L. SILVERMAN is a Professor of Education at Seton Hall University, where he teaches courses in methods of research, philosophy of education, and psychological foundations. He is also Research Clinical Psychologist at Columbus Hospital, Newark, New Jersey; Voc'l Cons., Dept. of HEW; Visiting Professor, Lane College, Jackson, Tenn., and Florida Memorial College, St. Augustine; and psychological consultant. He is a member of a number of professional organizations, such as American Psychological Association, American Association of Mental Deficiency, American Association for the Advancement of Science, National Education Association, and Academy of Psychologists in Marital Counseling (of which he is president), and has written numerous psychological articles.

ALICE T. TEDDLIE, Louisiana Cooperative Extension Service, represented NCFR during the annual National Mental Health Conclave in New Orleans this year.

DOROTHY DYER was director of a family life education conference in California in November entitled "Family Life Education in Action: School, Church, Community."

REUBEN HILL, after a period of service to the Ford Foundation which involved many global travels, has returned to the University of Minnesota, where he is Director of the Family Study Center.

NATHAN HURVITZ, Los Angeles psychotherapist, went to the Soviet Union this summer to gather material on Soviet attitudes to marital disharmony.

THOMAS McGINNIS, New Jersey marriage counselor, presented a paper at the Madrid Meeting of the International Commission on Marriage and Marriage Guidance in June on "The Development of Interpersonal Relations in the Early Years of Marriage."

MILDRED MORGAN, Family Life Consultant, North Carolina, taught a graduate course on "The Family in Modern Society" at the University of New Mexico this summer.

CHARLES L. ODOM, New Orleans Consulting Psychologist, recently presented papers at the Louisiana Psychological Association and to the New Orleans Psychological Fund on his proposed plans for the prevention of negative behavior.

Three NCFR members were elected officers of AAMC in May: JAMES PETERSON - President-Elect, CLARK VINCENT - Vice-President, and THOMAS McGINNIS - Treasurer. GERALD LESLIE is the new president of the group.

PANOS D. BARDIS, University of Toledo, has been appointed Book Review Editor to International Review of History and Political Science, and Ohio Valley Regional Representative to the Committee on Membership of the American Sociological Association. He has written various articles and presented papers on such topics as "The Institutionalization of Slavery," "Sex Life in Ancient Egypt," "Influence of Anthropological Education on International and Internacial Social Distance," "The Value of Sound Sex Knowledge," and "The School and International Cooperation: An Interdisciplinary Essay."

VICTOR CHRISTOPHERSON, University of Arizona, is on sabbatical leave for the next year at the University of Hawaii. He has been director of an investigation into the "Socio-Cultural Correlates of Pain Response" at the University of Arizona, an attempt to add to the rehabilitation knowledge that will help the physically handicapped find a better life.

W. CLARK ELLZEY taught a course in family relationships, "The Early Years of Marriage," at Texas Technological School of Home Economics in September. Specifically designed for young marrieds, the course examined such areas as money matters in marriage, relationships with relatives, the changing nature of love in marriage, planning for children and methods of dealing with crisis.

WILLIAM M. SMITH, JR., NCFR President, spoke at the Wisconsin Governor's Conference of Home and Family Life at Milwaukee in September on the topic "Family Potentials for Space Age Youth."

GERTRUDE NEIGER is executive director of the Institute for Marriage and Friendship - Scientific Introduction Centre, Toronto. For information, write Mrs. Neiger at 60 Ave. Rd., Toronto 5, Canada.

ARMIN GRAMS, Merrill-Palmer Institute, and JOHN G. CHANTINY, University of Hawaii, wrote an article for the summer issue of the <u>Journal of Cooperative Extension</u> entitled "Parent Education," a description and evaluation of a parent education project aimed at helping mothers prepare children for school by helping them understand more fully and effectively the role of educator to their children.

STANLEY ROBERT REIBER, University of Maryland, has accepted an appointment to the Board of Directors of NCFR until August 1967.

Chaplain ROLAND CUNNINGHAM has returned from overseas to Granite City, Illinois.

The Reverend HAROLD YARRINGTON was director of the Connecticut Valley Pastoral Seminar held at Connecticut Valley Hospital, Middletown, Conn., from September to December. The seminar dealt with problems encountered by clergymen of all faiths in the course of their pastoral work with the mentally ill and their families. NCFR members JOHN ELMORE, FREDERICK HUMPHREY, and STEPHEN FLECK participated.

MARY ALBRECHT has moved from Prairie Village, Kansas to Redondo Beach, California.

RUSS MAHAN, formerly at Iowa State University, is finishing his degree at Merrill-Palmer Institute.

BEVERLY FOWLER has moved to Murray, Kentucky from Lincoln, Nebraska.

H. DAVID and RUTH V. KIRK, University of Waterloo, Canada, have been conducting a number of workshops, principally for child welfare workers in private and public agencies, in Canada and the U.S., this fall. One of these was held under the auspices of the Dept. of Public Welfare of Minnesota in November. Lecture and seminar titles included "The Adopted Child's Need for an Expanding Understanding of Adoption," "Education for Child Rearing in Adoption," "The Challenge of Change for Welfare Organization," and "Rational Innovation in Adoption Practice."

RUBY BROOKS, formerly at Louisville, Kentucky, is now at Cary, North Carolina.

ROBERT E. SULLIVAN, M.D., obstetrician and gynecologist from Downers Grove, Illinois, is now in Leavenworth, Kansas.

JEAN K. SNYDER is now at Morehead University, Morehead, Kentucky.

ROBERT BLOOD, University of Michigan, offered a course on marriage and family relations during the summer term of the well-known Quaker center in Pendle Hill, near Philadelphia, in July.

DUNCAN GILLIES is currently a professor at Sonoma State College, Stanford, California.

KATHERINE HOLMBERG, formerly in Juneau, Alaska, is assistant professor of home economics at North Dakota State University, Fargo.

Mr. and Mrs. HAROLD ROLLINS have moved from Poughkeepsie, New York, to East Barre, Vermont.

WILLIAM MARSHALL, formerly at Michigan State University, is currently at West Virginia University, where he is Director of the Division of Human Resources.

ALBERT ELLIS, New York City, contributed an article on "The Nature of Disturbed Marital Interaction" to the first issue of <u>Rational Living</u>, a new journal published by the Institute for Rational Living, Inc., which he founded.

NORMA PERRY, formerly at the University of Kentucky, has moved to Island Lake, Manitoba, Canada.

THOMAS P. MONAHAN is currently at Drexel Institute of Technology, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.

The Reverend DAVID BRAMMER has moved from Austin, Texas to Fort Wayne, Indiana.

MORRIS KIMBER, Whittier (California) Psychological and Marriage Counseling Center, has completed a study of the respective offerings of psychologists and of marriage counselors in 74 of the major cities in the United States.

ALLAN J. SCHNEIDER, formerly at Dept. of Child Development, Pennsylvania State University, has moved to Brooklyn, New York.

RULON S. McCarrey is a professor at Brigham Young University, Provo, Utah. Dr. McCarrey was formerly at Ricks College, Rexburg, Idaho.

SHERWOOD B. SLATER, formerly at Western Reserve University, is now at the Dept. of Sociology, Emory University, Atlanta, Georgia.

DONALD TAYLOR, author of the recently-published book "Marriage Counseling," offered a workshop on marriage counseling at the University of Illinois during the summer.

ROSALIE ALLISON has moved to Augusta College, Augusta, Georgia, from Ball State University.

MOREY and CLARA APPELL, formerly at Indiana State University, are at the Stout State University Dept. of Child Development and Family Life, Menomonie, Wisconsin.

HAZEL CHAPMAN is associate professor of sociology, Western State College of Colorado.

ROBERT KAPLAN, formerly Consultant in Health and Fitness, American Medical Association, is associate professor in health education. Ohio State University.

information and application forms, write the University of Michigan, Supervising Committee for the Doctoral Program, School of Social Work, 1065 Frieze Bldg., Ann Arbor, Michigan.

The TRAINING CENTER IN YOUTH DEVELOPMENT was established at Boston University in 1963, and has been maintained through continuing grants from the Office of Juvenile Delinquency. Interdisciplinary in administration, faculty and content, the Training Center has developed a five-phase program for the next two years: 1. Educational programs for personnel in youth agencies, 2. consultation and development of training programs to be conducted by the agencies, 3. integration of new knowledge into the University curriculum, 4. exploration of alternatives to institutionalization for youthful offenders, and 5. curriculum development and program analysis in cooperation with the Office of Juvenile Delinquency. Write Boston University for further information.

A new training and research program has been developed for Northern California. The INSTITUTE ON THE FAMILY, sponsored by the Family Service Agency of Marin County, is in response to the needs for a continuing educational program for professionals in the mental health and allied fields. Two courses, "Family Diagnosis and Conjoint Family Therapy" and "Medical Aspects of Psychiatric Care," have already been completed. Three other courses on the subject of Family Diagnosis and Family Treatment, open to trained practitioners and therapists and involving a broad theoretical analysis while working with one or more families, are scheduled for later in the year. Some other courses tentatively scheduled include "The Effects of Death on the Family," "Learning Disorders in Children," "Professional Sex Education," and "Understanding Psychological Tests." Further information can be obtained by writing the Family Service Agency of Marin County, 1005 A St., San Rafael, California, 94901.

The MERRILL-PALMER INSTITUTE is again providing an interdisciplinary program in psychotherapy, with one and two-year periods of intensive professional training available to post-doctoral candidates. Each group of eight interns is selected to represent such fields as psychology, marriage counseling, social work, family life education, pastoral counseling, and psychiatry. In addition to course requirements for a graduate degree, the student must have had one year of supervised case experience prior to enrolling. The outpatient clinic is the setting for the training program, and cases are assigned under supervision on the basis of individual competence. The primary emphasis is upon intensive psychotherapy with emotional and relationship problems. The program is planned on an 11-month full-time basis, with entrance limited to September. Post-doctoral candidates may be accepted 2 or more years in advance. For information write AARON L. RUTLEDGE, Merrill-Palmer, 71 East Ferry Ave., Detroit, Michigan 48202.

The COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF SOCIAL WORK will present the fourth annual Ethel H. Wise Awards for outstanding achievement in social work in April 1967. During the past three years the Wise Awards have afforded the unique opportunity of calling public attention to some of the new and exciting projects in the social welfare field. Among these were the Cuban Refugee Program, protective services for the aging, public health programs for migrant workers, adoption and foster care projects, and o other creative programs innovated by volunteers and professionals to meet the needs of people in their communitites. Organizations and individuals are invited to nominate those candidates who are rendering significant services on local, national, or international levels. All submissions with the statement of the nominee's qualifications should be mailed to Fred DelliQuadri, Dean of the Faculty of Social Work, Columbia University, 2 East 91st St., New York, N.Y. 20028 before January 1st.

Graduate assistantships in teaching and research in Child Development and Family Relationships are available at PENNSYLVANIA STATE UNIVERSITY. Programs concern the personal and social aspects of growth, development, and aging and interaction in the family and the community. Students may prepare for positions in teaching and research in colleges, secondary and elementary schools, and in nursery schools; for work as human development specialists with children, parents, or other adults; and for service in community agencies. Half-time graduate assistants receive \$2,070 for three terms, work an average of 20 hours per week, and take 20 credits. Application blanks for assistantships should be requested from Dr. Louise Gentry, Assist. Dean, College of Human Development, 104 Human Development Bldg.; and for admission to the Graduate School from Dean of the Graduate School, 101 Willard Bldg., Pennsylvania State University, University Park, Pennsylvania 16802. Penn State also announces the availability of 1967-68 General Foods Fund Fellowship Awards for work toward the Master of Science, Master of Education, Doctor of Philosophy, or Doctor of Education degree in Child Development and Family Relationships. Send applications to Dr. Louise Gentry.

POSITION AVAILABLE

The University of South Florida, Tampa, has a position for a sociologist with interest in Family Sociology. Salaries, 12 months (four quarters), associate professor - \$11,000 to \$18,500, full professor - \$15,000 to \$25,000. Send vita to Chandler Washburne, Sociology Dept., University of South Florida, Tampa, Florida 33620.

BOOKS, PAMPHLETS, ETC.

The story of the results of narcotic drug addiction, told in the language of a drug addict, has been published in comic book form by the National Institute of Mental Health, U.S. Public Health Service. Titled, "Hooked!" the four-color booklet narrates one young man's gradual degeneration and his wife's death as a result of the narcotic habit. "Hooked!" is designed for use in schools and for distribution by local public health departments, especially those in high-risk neighborhoods. Single copies are available from the Public Inquiries Branch, Public Health Service, Washington, D.C. 20201.

"Health is a Community Affair," the report of the National Commission on Community Health Services, is now available from the Harvard University Press. Cloth, \$5.00; paper, \$2.25.

"Planning for Health Education in Schools," a study involving 94 countries, undertaken by Professor C. E. Turner on behalf of Unesco and WHO, is available from Unesco Publications, 317 East 34th St., New York, N.Y. 10016. Cloth, \$3.50; paper, \$2.50.

A new story collection of special interest to city children, selected by the Child Study Association of America, has been published by Thomas Y. Crowell. "Round About the City: Stories You Can Read to Yourself" contains ten brief tales about urban life by authors well known in the field of children's literature, and will help the city child relate his everyday experiences to reading for pleasure.

Bulletin 12, a new issue of "Research Relating to Children," covers research reported to the Children's Bureau Clearinghouse from January-September 1965. Order from the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402. \$1.50

"Moving into Adolescence" is addressed to parents of youngsters who are starting that exciting and disturbing journey from childhood into youth. Copies are available from the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402, for 25¢ each with a discount of 25% on lots of 100 or more copies.

Two publications, "The Role of Public Welfare in Family Planning" and "Family Planning - One Local Public Welfare Agency's Approach," deal with the appropriate part played by public welfare agencies in promoting and encouraging the development of family planning information and services at State and local levels. Order from the Bureau of Family Services, Welfare Administration, Dept. of Health, Education, and Welfare, Washington, D.C. 20201.

The National Interagency Council on Smoking and Health, the first national anti-smoking organization to be established following the Surgeon General's Report, has issued a filmstrip for teacher training as its initial educational offering. Titled, "Cigarettes and Health: A Challenge to Educators," the filmstrip shows the scientific evidence against cigarettes, the scope of the problem, and offers a three-point teaching program as a suggestion to teachers and school administrators. Available from the Council at 8600 Wisconsin Avenue, Bethesda, Maryland 20014.

"Training Series for Social Agencies" is the result of the Delinquency Prevention Training Project of the Youth Studies Center, Univ. of Southern California, Los Angeles, the objective of which was to develop materials for organizations and educational institutions involved in training and retraining practitioners and administrators in social agencies. Titles are Implications of Social Change, Changing Interpretations of Behavior, Social Agencies and Social Change, Poverty in the U.S., Reaching the Disadvantaged Child, Dropouts and Training, Delinquency and Treatment, and Planned Change. \$1.50 each.

"Time of Trial, Time of Hope" is the seventh book in the Zenith series about the history of American minority groups published by Doubleday. Written by Milton Meltzer and August Meier, the book chronicles the history of the Negro during the turbulent period between the first and second World Wars when tens of thousands of Negroes turned north to the "promised land." Hardcover, \$2.95; paper, \$1.45

Maxwell S. Stewart, in the latest Public Affairs Pamphlet, "A New Look at our Crowded World," discusses what has contributed to current world population pressures and describes the measures many governments are taking to encourage planned parenthood and improve standards of living and the quality of life. Order from Public Affairs Committee, Inc., 301 Park Ave. S., New York, New York 10016.

"Counseling Against Prejudice," an article on the counselor's function in the fight against bias and bigotry, written by GERALD ALBERT for the February 1965 issue of the <u>Teachers College Record</u>, is now available in reprint form. Copies may be obtained without charge by writing to The Institute for Testing and Guidance, Long Island Consultation Center, 97-29 64th Road, Forest Hills, N.Y.

"Homosexuality in Men and Women," a 16mm, 60 minute, black and white film providing an insight into homosexual conditions as reporter Bryan Magee interviews homosexuals and lesbians in England and Holland, is available from NET Film Service, Indiana University, Audio-Visual Center, Bloomington, Ind. 47401. The subjects discuss the problems they encounter, which include the difficulties of

leading a life of deception, possible blackmail, loss of livelihood, deep loneliness, and psychological torment. An English physician and an American psychiatrist express their views concerning the causes of homosexuality and lesbianism and the possibilities of cure and prevention.

"Pre-Marital Counseling" by AARON L. RUTLEDGE is available in two editions: paperback, \$4.50 and cloth, \$8.95 from Schenkman Publishing Company, 1 Story St., Harvard Square, Cambridge, Mass.

The Hogg Foundation for Mental Health, the University of Texas, Austin 12, Texas, has made available several booklets and reprints. "Alcohol, Man, and Science," by Milton A. Maxwell, places the specific problem of alcoholism in its broad mental health context, while focusing concern on the man as the main key to understanding alcoholism. "The Best Medicine," by Edward Reitman and Alex Pokorny, reflects the emerging feelings of chronically ill people as they were exposed to the healing forces of outdoor life at a one-week camping program. "Psychological Aspects of Cancer Therapy: A Surgeon's Viewpoint," by John Stehlin, Assoc. Gen. Surgeon of Univ. of Texas, and "Youth, Crime, and the Great Society," by James Syminton, formerly Exec. Dir. of the President's Committee on Juvenile Delinquency and Youth Crime, are available on request. "Understanding Mental Health," a paperback containing articles in the area of general mental health, children and youth, volunteer work, new methods of hospital care, and personal mental health, may be ordered for \$1.95.

HOWARD J. CLINEBELL, JR., is the author of <u>Basic Types of Pastoral Counseling</u>, Abingdon Press, Sept., 1966. Included are some of the new developments in pastoral marriage counseling, role-relationship techniques, family group therapy and the use of Eric Berne's methods in marriage counseling. The book was the Pastoral Psychology Book Club's September book of the month.

A brochure, "Society and Sex in Sweden," by BIRGITTA LINNER, one of a series of articles dealing with different aspects of Swedish life, is available from the Swedish Institute, Box 3306, Stockholm 3, Sweden. The brochure presents information about the educational policy that is followed by the Swedish schools, those laws and regulations that deal with sexual life and marriage, and some facts about the various measures taken by society to support family life in Sweden today.

"Welfare in Review," the official publication of the Welfare Administration, Dept. of HEW, is issued 10 times a year and may be ordered for \$3.00 a year from the Superintendent of Documents, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402. The publication presents research reports and current statistics and other information on public welfare programs, maternal and child health, crippled children's and child welfare services, juvenile delinquency, and the Cuban refugee program.

"Finance Facts," a monthly publication on consumer financial behavior, may be ordered from the National Consumer Finance Association, Educational Services Division, 701 Solar Bldg., 1000 16 St. N.W., Washington, D.C. 20036. Also available for \$1.00 is a counseling handbook, "Money and Your Marriage."

A recorded lecture series, "Family Enrichment Program," by Urban Steinmetz, has been developed to help achieve satisfying and positive marriage relationships. The lectures include "Married Love," "Communications in the Home," "Achieving Sexual Enjoyment," "Responsible Family Planning," "Dollars and Sense," "Raising Emotionally Healthy Children," "Sex Education in the Home," and others. Further information may be obtained from U.P. Family Life Bureau, 801 Ludington St., Escanaba, Mich. 49829.

DOROTHY BRENNAN KAUFMAN has written a booklet "Where do Babies Come From?" which may be ordered for 50¢ from Harlo Press, 16721 Hamilton Avenue, Detroit, Michigan 48203. The booklet provides a simple and direct way for parents to answer questions by children about the origin of babies.

A catalog containing descriptions of new standardized tests (personality, adjustment, growth and achievement), selected books, personnel forms, apparatus, and timing devices may be ordered from Western Psychological Services, 12035 Wilshire Blvd., Los Angeles, California 90025.

The Institute for the Study of Social Change, Dept. of Sociology, Purdue University, Lafayette, Ind., has made available a reprint of HAROLD T. CHRISTENSEN's article "Scandinavian and American Sex Norms," which appeared in the <u>Journal of Social Issues</u>.

DAVID GOODMAN is the author of "What's Best for Your Child - And You," published by Association Press.

"Counseling and Psychotherapy: Classics on Theories and Issues," by BEN ARD may be ordered from Science and Behavior Books, Inc., Palo Alto, for \$5.95.

JESSIE BERNARD's latest book is "Marriage and Family Among Negroes," Prentice-Hall, \$4.95, paper-back, \$1.95.

J. C. WYNN served as Editor of the book "Sex, Family, and Society in Theological Focus," published by the Association Press.